FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MAY 7, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde

Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Nat Robertson (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

Amanda Little, Assistant City Attorney

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – Engineering and Maintenance

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend David Holloway of Second Baptist Church, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for May 2001 was Celebration.

RECOGNITION
Mayor McBryde presented a proclamation designating May 13-19, 2001, as National Historic Preservation Week to Mr. Lonnie Player, Jr., a member of the Fayetteville Historic Resources Commission.

Mayor McBryde presented certificates to the players and coaches of Fayetteville State University in honor of their outstanding play at recent CIAA events.  The CIAA Golf Championship match was played in Louisburg, North Carolina, on April 21, 2001, and the CIAA Softball Championship was played April 28, 2001, in Raleigh, North Carolina.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
CONSENT:


Councilmember Milligan requested to pull Items 2.G. and 2.I.  Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested to pull Item 2.B.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.B., 2.G., and 2.I.

SECOND:
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of April 2, 2001.

B.
Pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Pitts.
C.
Authorize advertisement for upset bid the sale of a 30-foot by 30-foot easement on the City lot at Sandra Drive to SPRINT.

D.
P01-10F.  Approve the initial zoning to PND, R15, R10, M1, R6, P2, C1, and C1P Districts or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area known as Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood & Pleasant Acres.  Containing 918.30 acres more or less as evidenced by map and legal description furnished by the City of Fayetteville, being all of Annexation Ordinance No. 2001‑03-449, and being annexed by the City of Fayetteville, effective June 30, 2001.

E.
P01-11F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C1 Local Business District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on the west side of Ramsey Street near North Street.  Containing .09 acres more or less and being the property of High Family Properties, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5155, page 301, Cumberland County Registry.

F.
P01-12F.  Approve the rezoning from C1P Shopping Center District to C1 Local Business District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 5516 Raeford Road.  Containing .31 acres more or less and being the property of Sherri Myres and Kathy Little as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 2592, page 691, Cumberland County Registry.

G.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Milligan.

H.
P01-14F.  Approve the rezoning from R5 Residential District to C2P Central Business District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 422, 426, 428, 430 and 432 Barges Lane, and a portion of 117 Grove Street.  Containing .865 acres more or less and being the property of Ida Waitman and St. James Square Properties as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 532, pages 63-64; and 4487, page 100, respectively, Cumberland County Registry.

I.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Milligan.

J.
Approve the renewal of Agreement with Boys & Girls Club of Cumberland County for use of the Myers Recreation Center (3-year agreement).

K.
Adopt the following budget amendments:

1.
Capital Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-2 (1999 Street Improvements Project).


The purpose of this closeout is to close the financial records associated with the 1999 Street Resurfacing and Other Street Improvements Project.  Funding is provided by a General Fund transfer of $1,679,903.00.  All financial records for this project have been audited and are ready for closure.

2.
Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-5 (Mobile Data Computer Project Grant).


The purpose of this closeout is to purchase and install Mobile Data Computers into vehicles operated by investigators and field training officers.  Funding is provided by the North Carolina Governor's Crime Commission of $79,191.00 and the General Fund of $26,397.00.  All financial records for this project have been audited and are ready for closure.

3.
Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-6 (Domestic Violence Grant).


The purpose of this closeout is to establish the Domestic Violence Team Program to provide general and legal assistance to victims.  Funding is provided by the North Carolina Governor's Crime Commission of $45,405.00 and the General Fund of $15,135.00.  All financial records for this project have been audited and are ready for closure.

4.
Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-7 (FY 1999 Juvenile Restitution Program).


The purpose of this closeout is to provide job/life skills instruction to youth to help build self-confidence and locate jobs for juveniles who are court ordered to perform community service work.  Funding is provided by the State Division of Youth Services (awarded to Cumberland County for the Police Department's program) of $78,457.00 and a County local match of $15,691.00.  All financial records for this project have been audited and are ready for closure.

5.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-9 (Series 1996 Bonds - Sidewalks, Streets and Drainage Projects).


This amendment is necessary to appropriate additional investment income of $276,131.00 for drainage projects including Quality and Holiday drainage and outfall improvements and Morganton Road and various other sidewalk projects.

6.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-10 (Series 1999 Bonds - Street Construction).


This amendment is necessary to appropriate additional investment income of $219,721.00 for street construction projects.  Funds will be used primarily for Soil Street Packages 4 and 5.

7.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-11 (Series 1999 Bonds - Bonnie Doone Annexation Improvements).


This amendment is necessary to appropriate additional investment income of $94,361.00 for infrastructure improvements and related engineering and construction management costs in the Bonnie Doone area.

8.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-12 (Annexation Infrastructure Improvements).


This amendment is necessary to reduce the appropriation for the Area 300 annexation project by $305,705.00.  Construction related to this annexation is complete.  The excess funds from this project will be available to fund other projects.

9.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-13 (2000 Street Improvements Project).


This amendment is necessary to appropriate an additional $305,705.00 for construction related to Soil Street Package 5 and a portion of Legend Avenue.  The funding source is a General Fund transfer remaining from the Area 300 annexation project.

10.
Capital Project Ordinance 2001-8 (Sidewalk Improvements)


In keeping with Council's action on May 3, 1999, funds were earmarked in the transportation fund for sidewalk projects originally planned to be funded from bond funds.  Portions of sidewalks on Filter Plant Drive, Murchison Road, and Morganton Road are a few of the projects to be funded by this appropriation.  Funding is provided by a General Fund transfer of $388,117.00 and miscellaneous income of $68,346.00.

11.
Capital Project Ordinance 2001-9 (Airport Improvements)


This ordinance is necessary to establish a project for airfield improvements including road paving and security system upgrades, terminal building improvements and access road rehabilitation.  Funding is provided by the Federal Aviation Administration Grant of $402,197.00, the North Carolina Department of Transportation of $22,344.00, and passenger facility charges of $22,344.00.

L.
Approve purchase contract for two 2000 KW Generators to Cummins Atlantic for Contract II of the P. O. Hoffer Generator Project to provide standby power to the Plant in the amount of $1,054,518.74.


Bids were received as follows:


Cummins Atlantic
$1,054,518.74


Gregory Poole
$1,065,180.00

B.
Adopt ordinances ordering demolition of the following structures:


This item was pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Pitts.  Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested that more information for condemnations and demolitions be included in the packets showing whether correspondence to the property owners had been received and what methods of contact had been used by the Inspections Department and what were the dates of the contact.

1.
Blount Street, PIN 0437-52-5019 (Owners:  Leola Fisher, Heirs, c/o Leroy Fisher, Jr.)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2001-010.
2.
590 Moriston Road, PIN 0417-34-6001 (Owner:  Ruth A. Ross)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2001-011.
3.
315 Preston Avenue, PIN 0428-57-4565 (Owner:  Charlie J. McKoy/Margaree F. McKoy)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2001-012.
4.
512 Scarborough Street, PIN 0437-81-5135 (Owner:  Alice B. Johnson)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2001-013.
5.
102 Sunset Avenue, PIN 0438-54-1920 (Owners:  C & D Building & Plumbing Contractors, c/o Benner Jones, III, Registered Agent)
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2001-014.
MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to approve Item 2.B.

SECOND:
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Massey)

G.
P01-13F.  Approve the rezoning from R10 Residential District to P4 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 505 Country Club Drive.  Containing 2.60 acres more or less and being the property of Randy A. Olson as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4180, page 668, Cumberland County Registry.
I.
P01-16F.  Approve the rezoning from P1 Professional District to P4 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on the north side of Country Club Drive west of Clearwater Drive.  Containing .45 acres more or less and being the property of Jim Graves & Associates as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5215, page 705, Cumberland County Registry.


Items 2.G. and 2.I. were pulled by Councilmember Milligan for discussion.  She stated she would not like to see the zoning change from residential on these two items because they were located in a residential area and the neighborhood needed to be preserved.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the rezoning of Items 2.G. and 2.I.

SECOND:
Councilmember Talbot

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Milligan)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider Interlocal Agreement with Cumberland County for an inducement package with Cingular Wireless.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil reviewed the proposed participation by the City in the Cingular Wireless inducement package as provided by state law.  He explained that the City's participation would be recovered through property taxes and sales tax revenue and was in the total amount of $611,400.00 to be paid back in five annual installments of $122,800.00.  Mr. Stancil noted the inducement package was based on performance, and the benefits would not be paid unless the required investment in job thresholds were met by Cingular Wireless.


This is the advertised public hearing scheduled for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:32 p.m.  Mr. Jose Cardona, Building 3214, Apartment 1, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  Mr. Cardona stated he felt that the new jobs should be given to Cumberland County residents.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:35 p.m.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to authorize the City Manager to execute the Interlocal Agreement.

SECOND:
Councilmember Fogleman


A discussion was held regarding the projected number of jobs and the hourly wages which are from $9.00 to $12.00 per hour.  Ms. Linda Allan, President of Fayetteville Area Economic Development Corporation, stated the trainers were being trained at this time and future employees would be trained for two weeks in groups of 150 persons.  Ms. Allan stated she believed that 95 to 98 percent of the employees would come from this region.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
B.
P01-15F.  Consideration of an application by James and Debra Jones for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 32-24(3), to allow a Daycare in an R5 Residential District for an area located 1301 Thelbert Drive.  Containing .20 acres more or less and being the property of Deborah and James Jones as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4598, page 548, Cumberland County Registry.


Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  He reviewed the site plan, current zoning, 2010 Land Use Plan and the recommended findings of fact:

1.
That such use shall fit in with the character of the area in which such use is to be located.

2.
That such use is not detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood.

3.
That the site plan be revised to move the parking area away from the intersection; otherwise, that the site be developed in accordance with the site plan as submitted or subsequently approved.

4.
Hours of operation be from 6:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m. Monday through Friday, with five employees.


Mr. Sharpe stated the staff could not make a recommendation for approval or denial because the decision to grant a special use permit had to be based on the evidence presented.  He stated the Zoning Commission had recommended approval of the rezoning.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:41 p.m.  Mr. James T. Jones and his wife, Debra Jones, 119 Nantahala Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:43 p.m.

MOTION:
Councilmember Haire moved to follow the recommendations of the Zoning Commission to include the findings of fact as set out by Mr. Sharpe.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

C.
Consideration of extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Contiguous Annexation Area (located on the south side of Morganton Road and west of McFayden Drive - Plummer Property).


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal recommended approval of the ordinance annexing the Plummer Property.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:50 p.m.


A discussion was held regarding the adjacent property that was not being annexed, and the cost involved in installing water mains.


Mr. Teal stated that PWC was working with the property owners for them to contribute part of the sewer cost.  He advised Council that the proposed main sewer line would allow PWC to serve larger areas in the area.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, PLUMMER PROPERTY (LOCATED ON THE SOUTHERN SIDE OF MORGANTON ROAD, WEST OF MCFAYDEN DRIVE).  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2001-05-456.
MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to adopt the ordinance.

SECOND:
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

D.
Consider resolution delaying and rescheduling the 2001 Municipal Election.


City Attorney Robert Cogswell presented this item.  Mr. Cogswell stated that at this time a new district map based on the 2000 Census and the newly annexed areas had not been approved.  An adoption of this resolution would put the City in the best position to have an election on schedule if a plan is adopted and precleared.


Mr. Cogswell explained that if the resolution was not adopted and the plan was not precleared by the Department of Justice, the election would have to be held without the annexed areas being able to vote in the election.  Adoption of this resolution would put the City in a fail-safe mode and a public hearing was required.


Councilmember Talbot stated the key element to this issue was whether Tiffany Pines would get to vote or not.


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if the fail-safe resolution was not adopted and the current district lines were used, would the election be voided.


Mr. Cogswell replied he had never heard of an election being voided and the Department of Justice might give considerable difficulty preclearing any plan sent because that would be in the record and would not look good to them.


Councilmember Massey inquired if the City were planning to annex areas on June 30, would the City have the right to tax the citizens even though they could not vote.  He also inquired whether this could be considered disenfranchisement.  Mr. Cogswell replied the citizens could be taxed and it could possibly be disenfranchisement.


Councilmember Shaw stated this action would assure the Council that the people would be able to vote when the numbers are back and the lines are drawn and approved.  She stated she felt the boundary lines could be implemented in order to hold a timely election.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:58 p.m.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, asked the Council to follow the blueprint given to them by the citizens.  He stated that Tiffany Pines was a part of the City and should be included in the total population makeup.  Mr. Harris recommended that four black districts and five white districts with the Mayor getting a vote be drawn to match the ratio of 40 percent black to 60 percent white population.


Mr. Brian Irving, 1713 Veanna Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  Mr. Irving asked the Council to get on with the election and to not protect their incumbency.  He recommended that nine districts be developed for the City.  Mr. Irving also stated that if the Council voted to extend their terms, the at-large seats should be done away with or the at-large members should step away.

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, DELAYING AND RESCHEDULING THE 2001 MUNICIPAL ELECTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2001-029.
MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to adopt to resolution.

SECOND:
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Consider approval of new redistricting map showing changes to the 2000 Census and Tiffany Pines annexation. (Requested by Councilmember Milligan)

Councilmember Milligan stated The Fayetteville Observer and a local radio station had come out in support of a November election and stated that the voters by a substantial vote had reduced the size of the Council, and the citizens had issued a mandate.  The article further stated that if it was being ignored, it would be for political advantages.

Councilmember Milligan stated that Mr. Jerry Wilson had stated the maps could be ready for a public hearing on May 21, 2001, and she felt the Council needed to do what the public wanted them to do, and that would be to hold the election in November 2001.

Councilmember Massey stated that Tiffany Pines wanted to know how their neighborhood would be divided and they also wanted input into the lines being drawn.  He said that if the Council and citizens of Fayetteville want to be fair, they would need to see what their options were and the choices they had.  He stated this was not about incumbency, but it was about fairness.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to set a public hearing for May 21, 2001.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

Mayor McBryde asked City Attorney Robert Cogswell if the Council set a public hearing for May 21, 2001, would it have to be for a specific map or could it be open with more than one map.

Mr. Cogswell stated that was up to the City Council but more than one map could be considered.  He stated that the reason he recommended a public hearing was that North Carolina General Statute 160A-23.1(a) stated that the Council shall take into consideration the time that would be required to afford ample opportunities for public input and he felt this was the best way for that public input.  Mr. Cogswell stated there was no requirement to hold a public hearing before approving a redistricting map, but he felt the Department of Justice would look more favorably on a census redistricting map if a public hearing had been held.

Mr. Cogswell stated the issue became ample notice and he would like to have an ad in the newspaper this coming Friday if a public hearing were going to be held on the 21st.  This would give a ten-day notice with the map or maps being available in the City Clerk's office.

Mayor McBryde inquired if another map was drawn up by Mr. Wilson, could that be included for consideration at the public hearing. Mr. Cogswell stated in the affirmative and that was why he was recommending the word "maps" be used in the advertisement.

Mr. Cogswell stated that he had said before that May 18 and 19 was the magic date because that was 60 days out and 3 days prior to the filing period.  The Department of Justice has up to 60 days to approve a submission, but the Council can ask for expediated consideration which means if you do approve this on May 21, we get it off as soon as we can thereafter.  The submission would be sent out with one item missing, which would be minutes of that meeting. Mr. Cogswell stated there will be hundreds of submissions to be reviewed by the Department of Justice.

Councilmember Shaw stated that in 1994 her neighborhood had been split and no harm was felt by anyone and she did not think it was as dire as Mr. Massey stated.

Mayor Pro Tern Pitts stated he felt the map should be approved by a majority vote and the public hearing be held.

A lengthy discussion was held on the selection of the maps and the time involved in the selection of the map to be submitted.

Mr. Jerry Wilson informed the Council he could have a map or maps ready by May 21, 2001, but the Council would have to direct him as to how they wanted it done.

A discussion was held regarding the viewing of the maps by the Council and the obligation of the Council to come up with a solution that would allow Mr. Wilson to finalize the map in a timely fashion.

Mayor McBryde called for a vote on the motion.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor (Councilmembers Fogleman, Robertson, Kendrick, Talbot, Shaw, Pitts, Hurst and Milligan) to 4 in opposition (Councilmembers Worthy, Smith, Massey and Haire)

A discussion ensued regarding the viewing of the maps by the councilmembers.  Councilmember Smith stated that the Council did not know what fairness was because she had seen eight councilmembers viewing the map when they had been told that no more than six councilmembers could be together at any one time.

Mayor McBryde stated the door was open and it was not a closed meeting because the press had been invited to view the maps at the same time.  This was the first viewing of the maps by any of the councilmembers.  He stated all councilmembers had been given the same notice as to the map viewing and it was incumbent upon each councilmember to make the time to view the maps for possible discussion.

Further discussion was held on the maps.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved that each councilmember individually meet with Mr. Wilson and the majority vote would determine the map.

SECOND:
Councilmember Worthy

Mr. Cogswell stated the ad needed to cover all bases and it had to go to the newspaper tomorrow.

Mayor Pro Tern Pitts withdrew his motion.

5.
Consider request to address City Council from Harmony Sell regarding improving the quality of life for Fayetteville residents.

Ms. Harmony Sell, 4543 Dunn Road, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council.  Ms. Sell asked the Council for a grant or funds to help her get a patent.

Mayor McBryde explained that this was not a City function and he suggested that she continue to work with Mrs. Faith Thompson.

No action was taken on this item.

6.
Consider request to address City Council from Human Relations Commission Chairman Charles Yates and Mr. Garrett Davis, President of Friends of the Human Relations Commission regarding the vision of Friends and its activities.

Mr. Charles Yates, Chair of the Human Relations Commission, presented this item.  Mr. Yates gave an overview of the Friends of the Human Relations Commission.  He stated Friends was created to raise funds to support the work of the Commission and that it was a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization patterned after the Friends of the Human Relations, Inc., in New Hanover County and the Friends of Our Civil Rights, Inc.

Mr. Yates stated that Friends would raise funds for the Martin Luther King Scholarship, Study Circles, and the Annual Recognition Banquet and would supplement the Human Relations Commission budget.

Mr. Yates stated the Human Relations Commission would continue to be responsible for soliciting nominations and determining award recipients for the Annual Recognition Banquet with Friends taking over the ticket sales, menu items, ticket prices, publicity, speakers and solicitation of sponsors.

Mr. Yates further stated the Human Relations Department, the Human Relations Commission, and Friends were working closely together. The Human Relations Director would be an ex officio member of Friends, in addition to another member from the Human Relations Commission.

Mr. Garrett Davis, President of the Friends of the Human Relations Commission, stated their immediate goal was to expose the vision of the Human Relations Commission.  Mr. Davis stated they saw themselves as an extended arm of the Human Relations Commission and they were not a separate group working on their own agenda.  He stated Friends wanted to help the Commission raise funds to meet their obligations.

Mr. Davis stated a Golf Tournament had been planned to benefit the Martin Luther King Scholarship at Kings Grant Country Club with a fee of $200.00 for each team with a limit of ten teams.

Councilmember Massey stated that the City Council originally set up the Human Relations Commission and now what he was hearing was that some of the Human Relations Commission's tasks were being subdelegated to the Friends of the Human Relations Commission.  Mr. Massey stated he thought this issue should have been brought to the Council before action was taken.  He also questioned how the members were chosen and inquired if the members were under the same restraints as any commission set up by the Council.

Mr. Yates stated Friends was not chosen to do the work of the Commission but to help supplement income as a fundraiser.  The members were volunteers who wanted to be a part of the organization.
Councilmember Massey stated that the Council had certain criteria which governed certain commissions that had been set up by the Council, and he did not think there were any specific procedures set up which would allow any of the selected groups to set up a subgroup.

Councilmember Massey asked to review the Charter of the Friends of the Human Relations Commission.  He stated he did not like turning away volunteers, but, notwithstanding, it must be done in an orderly fashion.  Mr. Massey stated he wanted to see exactly how this had been set up, exactly whether or not we were skirting any other policies that had been set to protect the City, and in particular he wanted to know the answer to the issue of fundraising by a subagent.

Mr. Yates stated a lot of research had been done on this subject.

Councilmember Massey asked that a copy of the Charter be reviewed by City Attorney Robert Cogswell.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired whether the members reside in the City of Fayetteville, and if the Charter and Articles of Incorporation had been approved by the City of Fayetteville.  Mr. Yates stated the Charter had been approved by the Human Relations Commission and the members were volunteers.

Councilmember Robertson asked who the City staff representative was.  Mr. Yates replied there was no staff member.

Mayor McBryde asked Mr. Cogswell to review this issue.

7.
Consider condemnation of property at Slater Avenue, PIN 0428‑94‑2849, Owners: Henry and Ernestine Colvin (went to Council on February 19).

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, presented this item.  Mr. Simpson stated that after the item had been pulled from the February 19 agenda, he and Mr. Cogswell had met with Mr. Colvin at the site in question.

Mr. Simpson stated he and Mr. Cogswell had recommended that Mr. Colvin contact the Community Development Department.  He noted he had received a letter from Mr. Ben Brown, Community Development Director, which stated the Fayetteville Community Development Department did not want to do this project because of the current value of the house versus the cost of the repairs.

Mr. Simpson said the house had been moved on the lot in 1990 and nothing had been done to it since that time.  He also stated the house had been boarded up for over a year.

Mr. Simpson presented a video of the property.

Councilmember Haire inquired if the owner had been properly notified of tonight's  proceedings.  Mr. Simpson answered in the affirmative and stated that he had talked with Mr. Colvin personally.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2OOl-015.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to adopt the ordinance.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

8.
Report on status of Animal Control Ordinance.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell presented this item.  Mr. Cogswell reviewed a chart with the proposed changes for the new animal control ordinance.  He recommended the ordinance and the proposed changes be referred to the Ad Hoc Dog Ordinance Committee for finalization.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to refer this item to the Ad Hoc Dog Ordinance Committee to be brought back to the Council at the May 29 information meeting.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

A question and answer period ensued with Mr. Leon Goldstein responding to the questions on licensing, the number of dogs allowed, the enclosure requirement and the tethering of animals.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 10 in favor to 2 in opposition (Councilmembers Massey and Haire)

9.
Update on request from City Council to NC Department of Transportation to remove Murchison Road as a primary route on the state road network.  (Requested by Councilmember Haire)

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil reported that in a letter dated May 4, 2001, the North Carolina Department of Transportation had informed him they could not comply with a request to remove Murchison Road as a primary route on the state road network.  Mr. Stancil stated his concern was the fact that the state would not fund the maintenance of Murchison Road if it were not a primary route.  He recommended the item be referred to the Transportation Committee to have a joint meeting with the state staff.

Mayor Pro Tern Pitts stated he would like to look at the letter before a judgment was made.  He inquired as to the cost of the replacement of signs at the Murchison Road/Rowan Street intersection. Mr. Stancil replied he did not have those figures but he would get the information together and give it to the Council.

Councilmember Worthy stated he did not feel this item needed to be referred to the Transportation Committee.

Councilmember Kendrick stated the state was looking at a major restoration project on Murchison Road, Ramsey Street, Bragg Boulevard and Raeford Road and the project would only apply to thoroughfares.

Mr. Stancil stated that if Murchison Road remained a primary route, it would be eligible for state funding, but if it became a state road, the County would have maintenance responsibility.


No action was taken on this item.

10.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on train operations in the downtown area.

Mr. Stancil presented this item.   He stated there had been a reduction in motorist delay by 50 percent with a significant improvement in safety.  He recommended the ordinance be permanently rescinded.

Ordinance No. S2001-002 rescinding Section 25-6 of the Fayetteville City Code was adopted at the February 5, 2001, City Council meeting.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the recommendation of the City Manager.

SECOND:
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Update on Sun Valley Road.

2.
FACVB - minutes of March 8, 2001.

3.
Planning Department - Monthly Report for March 2001. (Inserted in packet)


Councilmember Robertson requested that the firms interested in the Interim City Attorney position submit a price per hour bid for inclusion in the next agenda.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The meeting adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MILO MCBRYDE

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.

050701

